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 INTERNATIONAL Conferences are as old as nations.

They had their forerunners in the gatherings of tribes which

were the beginnings of nations.

 P r o b a b ly  t h e  m o s t  a n c ie n t  in te r t r ib a l

gathering-international conference-of which we have record

is reported in Genesis (Chapter XIV), as follows:

 "And it came to pass in the days of Amraphel king of
Shinar, Arioch king of Ellasar, Chedorlaomer 1 king of Elam,
and Tidal king of nations;
 "That these made war with Bera king of Sodom, and with

Birsha king of Gomorrah, Shinab king of Admah, and
Shemeber king of Zeboiim, and the king of Bela, which is
Zoar.
 "All these were joined together in the vale of Siddim, which

is the salt sea.
 "Twelve years they served Chedorlaomer, and in the

thirteenth year they rebelled.
 "And in the fourteenth year came Chedorlaomer, and the

kings that were with him, and smote the Rephaims in
Ashteroth Karnaim, and the Zuzims in Ham, and the Emims
in Shaveh Kiriathaim,
 "And the Horites in their mount Seir, unto Elparan, which is

by the wilderness.
 "And they returned, and came to Enmishpat, which is

Kadesh, and smote all the country of the Amalekites and
also the Amorites, that dwelt in Hazezontamar.
 "And there went out the king of Sodom, and the king of

Gomorrah, and the king of Admah, and the king of Zeboiim,
and the king of Bela (the same is Zoar;) and they joined
battle with them in the vale of Siddim;
 "With Chedorlaomer the king of Elam, and with Tidal king

of nations, and Amraphel king of Shinar, and Arioch king of
Ellasar; four kings with five.
 "And the vale of Siddim was full of slimepits; and the kings

of Sodom and Gomorrah fled, and fell there; and they that
remained fled to the mountain.
 "And they took all the goods of Sodom and Gomorrah, and

all their victuals, and went their way.
 "And they took Lot, Abram's brother's son, who dwelt in

Sodom, and his goods, and departed.
 "And there came one that had escaped, and told Abram the
Hebrew; for he dwelt in the plain of Mamre the Amorite,
brother of Eschol, and brother of Aner: and these were
confederate with Abram.
 "And when Abram heard that his brother was taken

captive, he armed his trained servants, born in his own
house, three hundred and eighteen, and pursued them unto
Dan.

 "And he divided himself against them, he and his servants,
by night, and smote them, and pursued them unto Hobah,
which is on the left hand of Damascus.
 "And he brought back all the goods, and also brought

again his brother Lot, and his goods, and the women also,
and the people.
 "And the king of Sodom went out to meet him after his

return from the slaughter of Chedorlaomer, and of the kings
that were with him, at the valley of Shaveh, which is the
king's dale.
"And Melchizedek king of Salem brought forth bread and

wine: and he was the priest of the most high God.
 "And he blessed him, and said, Blessed be Abram of the

most high God, possessor of heaven and earth:
"And blessed be the most high God, which hath delivered

thine enemies into thy hand. And he gave him tithes of all.
 "And the king of Sodom said unto Abram, Give me the

persons, and take the goods to thyself.
 "And Abram said to the king of Sodom, I have lift up mine

hand unto the Lord, the most high God, the possessor of
heaven and earth,
 "That I will not take from a thread even to a shoe-latchet,

and that I will not take any thing that is thine, lest thou
shouldest say, I have made Abram rich:
 "Save only that which the young men have eaten, and the

portion of the men which went with me, Aner, Eschol, and
Mamre; let them take their portion." (Genesis 14:1-24)

THIS great international event, which led to the conference

of Abram and Bera "at the valley of Shaveh, which is the

king's dale," may be told in modern terms as follows:

A Confederacy Attacks Sodom, et al.

The Five Cities of the Plain rebelled against Chedorlaomer

and his allies in the thirteenth year of their subjugation. In the

fourteenth year thereof, Chedorlaomer and his allies again

moved out from the Euphrates-Tigris plain in a punitive

expedition against the nations in Canaan-an evil omen of

what was to come almost a millennium and a half later, when

the Israelites were led into captivity.

Beginning in the north of Canaan with the "smiting" of the

Rephaims in Ashteroth Karnaim, Chedorlaomer and his allies

swept southward on the east side of the Jordan, through the

Zuzims in Ham, the Emims in Shaveh Kiriathaim, and the

Horites in the mountains of Seir (Edom), clear down to the

northern edge of the wilderness which lies to the southward



and westward of the Dead Sea. Then Chedorlaomer and his

allies swung round and moved northward and westward and

"smote all the country" of the Amalekites, and also the

Amorites, "that dwelt in Hazezontamar," (Eugedi) which is

about west of the mid-east-and-west line of the Dead Sea.

By this time the Five Cities of the Plain began evidently to

appreciate their danger. To this point they had-for some

inexplicable reason-apparently remained passive onlookers,

while the Allies had ravaged and subdued, one at a time, all

the sourrounding people to whom the Plain Cities might have

looked for aid and support. Just why the Five Cities did not

confederate themselves with the surrounding peoples and

show a united front to the invader does not appear. From this

distance it would seem that if this had been done, it should

have been possible for the combined effort to have stopped

the raid, particularly when one considers the seeming ease

with which Abram later routed the invaders. Probably it was

petty jealousies, rivalries, and squabbles that prevented joint

action, just as national jealousies, ambition, and rivalries

make and prevent alliances among small and great powers

in these days.

But whatever the reason apparently the Five Cities made

no move until Chedorlaomer swung to the right and east

(from his north-western course) and began to advance

towards the Plain. The Five Cities now found themselves

faced-apparently at their very gates-with a victorious invader,

laden with spoils, eager to wreak his vengeance on the

rebelling peoples, plundering and carrying them off into

slavery.

Chedorlaomer had to this point conducted his campaign

with great strategic skill; his diplomacy had been faultless, for

somehow he had kept these peoples apart while he engaged

them one at a time; he had subjugated the peoples and taken

spoils-prisoners and goods-from those whom he had

conquered; and he must now have contemplated finishing his

offensive operations, speedily and successfully, with the

resubjugation of the rebellious cities.

Abram’s Coalition Defeats the Confederacy

 THE kings of the Five Cities, now isolated with a wasted

country around them, "joined battle with them in the vale of

Siddim;" which "was full of slimepits." W e are given no details

of the battle, but the kings of Sodom and Gomorrah fled and

fell into the slimepits, (reminiscent of the disastrous sunken

road on the field of W aterloo) and "they that remained fled to

the mountains."

Chedorlaomer and his allies, so the record runs, "took all

the goods of Sodom and Gomorrah and all their victuals," as

well as Lot and his family and goods, and began their return

home. Their military problem was to get away before a return

blow could be struck, but as they had already "smitten" every

power lying along the line of their return march, they probably

felt secure and in no need of particular haste.

News of the disaster was brought to Abram. His decision

and action were immediate. He "armed his trained servants,

born in his own house, three hundred and eighteen," and

began the pursuit. W ith Abram were "Mamre and Amorite,

brother of Eschol and brother of Aner, and these were

confederate with Abram."

The record does not tell how soon the pursuit began, but

it could hardly have been more than a few days later at the

most; it might have been a matter of hours.

The pursuers overtook Chedorlaomer and his allies in

Dan; Abram "divided himself against them, he and his

servants, by night, and smote them," put them to rout, and

pursued them to near Damascus. The pursuers slaughtered

Chedorlaomer and the kings that were with him, and "brought

back all the goods, and also brought again his brother Lot,

and his goods, and the women also, and the people." The

details of this night attack are not given, but it must have been

as craftily conceived as it was effectively carried out.

Abram thus returned as the conqueror of him who had

subjugated Sodom and all the surrounding country. He must

have returned with booty taken by Chedorlaomer, not only

from Sodom and Gomorrah, but also from all the other cities

the latter had conquered to the northward, eastward,

southward, and westward of the plain of Mamre in Canaan.

Doubtless a part of the booty taken by Abram and his allies

had been taken from the Amorites.

By the laws of war, the entire spoils, persons and property,

belonged to Abram and his confederates, the Amorites.

It must be in mind that Abram held his rights to occupancy

of land–ranges for his herds–from Mamre, the Amorite, who

with his two brothers were Abram's confederates. On the

other hand, Lot held his similar rights under Bera, king of

Sodom; it would hardly do to offend Bera if Lot was to be

secure.

It was under these circumstances that "the king of Sodom

went out to meet him after his return from the slaughter of

Chedorlaomer, and the kings that were with him, at the valley

of Shaveh, which is the king's dale."

Abram in a Difficult Circumstance

A CURIOUS circumstance of this conference is that only

Bera (king of Sodom) of all those who had suffered at the

hands of the Euphrates allies, came to ask anything.

Conceivably one of several reasons might account for this:

the other peoples may have been so thoroughly beaten that

they no longer existed as governmental entities; the

Euphrates allies may have put to death all the leaders of

these peoples, thus leaving them without directing heads; or

the other peoples may still have had governmental

organization, but have felt that it was useless for them to

appeal to a victor for a division of his spoils. The fact that not

even Birsha of Gomorrah appeared, but only Bera of Sodom,

suggests that probably the last of the suggested reasons was

the real one, and that Bera came only because of his position

vis-a-vis Lot.

The military and diplomatic situation in which Abram found

himself personally at this conference was extremely difficult.

In the first place he and his household–his tribe so to

speak–were aliens in an alien land; they were apparently

there by agreement or by suffrance; in those days aliens were

generally not welcomed by local sovereigns, indeed, even two

thousand years later the Romans applied the same word to

aliens and to enemies. Abram and Lot had not been long in

the alien land, they having come there recently from a

prosperous sojourn in Egypt; each lived in the territory and, in

a general way, within the jurisdiction of a petty princeling,

though apparently living under a sort of patriarchal

extra-territoriality; Abram was occupying the plain of Mamre,

the Amorite. Lot had settled with Bera, the king of Sodom.

Both Abram and Lot came to Canaan from Ur of the

Chaldees, a city in the lower valley of the Euphrates and



Tigris; their kin apparently lived there still; and it was from that

region that Chedorlaomer and his allies had come, a fact

which could scarcely avoid sowing suspicion among the

Canaanites at this time.

Abram had now demonstrated military ability and prowess

of a high character, his men were real fighters–facts which

must have aroused a fearing apprehension among his

neighbors. Furthermore, covetous neighboring eyes must

have been fastened upon his wealth and that of Lot; forays

and booty were the not uncommon occupation of the

Canaanites.

Continue to Fight??

TO  all human appearances, the ultimate alternative to both

Abram and Lot under these circumstances was either a fight

for life or a living on terms of friendliness with their neighbors.

To each of them, fighting meant first the chance of defeat,

and particularly for Lot (for the little we have about him

indicates he was not the character of a man on whom

dependence for military assistance could be placed, and so

Abram must expect to go forward alone). Defeat in arms

meant slavery and worse. If Abram fought and was victorious

he had but begun his course. He then immediately became

involved in the intrigues, jealousies, and rivalries of all the

petty sovereigns around him, who seemed to be more or less

continually at war. Moreover, inevitably some princeling or

combination of them would sooner or later challenge his

position. This would mean more fighting, with a constant drain

of men and wealth, which would ultimately drive him, as it

drove his neighbors, to campaigns of looting conquest to

replenish both his forces and his resources, for petty wars

drain little powers just as great wars exhaust great powers.

This course would bring a long chain of attendant hazards

and ills which invariably and inevitably accompany such a

course.

Furthermore, such a course could not be confined to

Canaan, for conquest always thrusts its blighting hand

outward to farther corners, and ultimately Abram must

visualize becoming involved in conflicts with the people of his

own native country, who, as Chedorlaomer's campaigns

show, were reaching out into Canaan. This whole view was

not desirable for Abram from many angles.

Then he must have had always in his mind the great

promise which had been made unto him:

 
"Now the Lord had said unto Abram, Get thee out of thy

country, and from thy kindred, and from thy father's house,
unto a land that I will shew thee:
 "And I will make of thee a great nation, and I will bless

thee, and make thy name great; and thou shalt be a
blessing:
"And I will bless them that bless thee, and curse him that

curseth thee: and in thee shall all families of the earth be
blessed." (Gen. 12:1-3.)

The Promise of a Great Nation?? 

WHATEVER  the feeling of gratitude and elation this

promise may have given Abram, it must also have brought to

him a real concern. He must have been troubled about how

this promised greatness was to be obtained, and what was

the greatness to be when obtained. In those days, as now, "a

great nation" was one of great wealth and resources and of

international political power, and international political power

spelled then, as now, great armies, and then more than now,

the pomp and splendor of a great royal household.

Nearly 800 years later, Samuel was to point out to Israel,

clamoring for a king, just what a great kingly court and

international political power meant. (1 Sam. VIII:7-19.)

Abram must have asked himself over and over again

whether this "great nation" of his should be a world empire

with a promised blessing to them that blessed him, and a

curse for them that cursed him–a blessing that on its face

would make him all but invincible in the domain of

international politics, and even in war itself, and invincibility in

these matters is a surpassing allurement to ambitious, worldly

men; or should Abram found some other kind of "a great

nation."

In favor of world empire, there would be martialled all of

the lusts of ambition, greed, pomp, splendor, love of power,

selfishness–all that appeals to every normality of the flesh, all

that two thousand years later Satan showed Christ as the

reward for serving Satan.

War or Peace??

Thus as Abram faced Bera, the king of Sodom, he stood

at the parting of the ways. Just behind him he had a great

military victory, with its rich booty; he had his face turned

towards an alluring picture of pomp, circumstance, and

worldly power of world empire and domination, a vision which

few men have been able to resist. His background in this

vision was a promise that looked like a guarantee of divine

favor ensuring success, a promise that might be interpreted

to mean that this world empire which he should establish

would be the means through which "shall all the families of

the earth be blessed," and so a promise that, properly

interpreted, would give the salve to conscience which the

ambitious mind, not yet utterly depraved, always craves-the

feeling that the course which ambition dictates has in it a

blessing for mankind and a divine sanction.

On the other hand, Abram must, with equal frequency,

have asked himself–his spirituality must have forced the

question-did this blessing deal not with worldly dominion, but

with spiritual power and spiritual blessings? Because he must

have remembered that God had said unto him, "thou shalt be

a blessing unto thy seed after thee, that in their hands they

shall bear the ministry and the priesthood unto all nations.

And I will bless them through thy name; for as many as

receive this Gospel shall be called after thy name, and shall

be accounted thy seed, and shall rise up and bless thee as

their father."

So, in the last analysis, Abram's problem was, as already

indicated–W ar or Peace?

But the foregoing was in the main Abram's personal

problem. There was also a grave and complex international

problem confronting him.

An International Problem??

THE international situation was roughly as follows: The

alliance from the Euphrates valley had for the moment been

worsted, but this had been accomplished by a surprise attack,



and so, aside from the immediate demoralization which

followed, they may not have been seriously crippled; the

Euphrates-Tigris peoples were evidently looking covetously

toward Canaan, for this was their second incursion in fifteen

years, the first to subdue and the second to resubjugate

rebelling tributaries; these could be expected to return sooner

or later to attempt resubjugation; they were a growing power

and had shown they were able to act in harmony in a

common aggressive enterprise; they were from Abram's own

country, and his own kin might be involved.

In this situation, it may reasonably be supposed that one

course open to Abram was the opening of negotiations with

the Euphrates-Tigris plain, and the forming of an alliance

therewith. This would have some alluring considerations,

among them the promise of immediate aid in case of conflict

with his neighbors, it would not require much imagination to

show that it might make him invulnerable. But this course

would of necessity put him on bad terms with his neighbors,

and might, and probably would, involve him in a series of

conflicts with his neighbors, in which his Euphrates allies

would expect him to carry the load for them and with the small

end of the compensation for Abram, for powerful allies expect

the bulk of the reward. Furthermore, Abram had sufficient

wisdom to know that the Euphrates allies would look with

favor upon any exhausting and demoralizing conflicts in

Canaan, not only among the Canaanites themselves, but

those involving Abram also, since this would mean the

weakening of the whole Canaanitish region to the point where

all, including Abram, would be easy victims of the Euphrates.

Another possible course open to Abram would be for him

to attempt to dominate alone the Canaanitish situation by

taking advantage of the supremacy which his victory gave him

and thus becoming the "great power" of his world. This would

mean war and more war, and whatever may be said of the

evils of war today, they were much worse in Abram's time.

Or, following still another course, Abram might attempt to

weld Canaan into a confederacy that should be strong

enough to meet the aggression from the Euphrates, thus

making an obvious beginning for the building of a "great

nation." This course for the normal man would have great

temptation, and much plausibility of success, when taken with

his blessing and promise.

A fourth course would be the entire elimination of himself

politically, and the building of a structure of peace. But this

would be no simple task; he could not merely abandon the

situation, because on the one hand he had before him, Bera,

king of Sodom (under whose jurisdiction Lot lived), now come

demanding something, just what Abram did not perhaps

know, but it was something he expected Abram to give; and

on the other hand, Abram had with him his confederates in

arms, the Amorite brothers, on the land of one of whom he

was settled, and all of whom would expect and propably

demand their share of the spoils.

The International Conference

THESE are some of the more or less obvious problems

which (on the few facts given, and from this distance of time)

it can be seen confronted Abram as he came to the

conference. There were also doubtless many other petty

questions concerning personal rivalries, hatreds, and

suspicions arising from the past, ambitions and greed, all

really unimportant in the broad view, but tremendously

important for Abram in his situation of great isolation, for he

did stand alone (Lot may be ignored) among potential

enemies, and he had, by defeating it, incurred the enmity of

a strong foreign power. So he must extricate himself, without

help, from a position difficult and delicate.

But out of all this, Abram emerges a diplomat and

statesman of high rank.

The conference was held under the auspices, if not indeed

the protection, of the great Melchizedek, king of Salem, "the

priest of the most high God," apparently a neutral and

seemingly of great power.

 The conference began in the true modern manner, with a

banquet, for Melchizedek "brought forth bread and wine."

All conferences dealing, as they do, with human affairs

and their adjustments, have their preliminaries, with their

meetings and negotiations, and their aftermaths.

W e have no exact record of the preliminaries of Abram's

actual conference itself, nor of the maneuvering for position

with the neutral–the powerful Melchizedek–nor of the

approaches and counter-approaches, the proposals and

counter-proposals made to Melchizedek by both Abram and

Bera, each seeking to gain advantage and favor for himself,

nor do we know how long a time the preliminaries consumed.

But eastern peoples delight in negotiation and we may be

sure there were preliminary negotiations, indeed, the record

very clearly so indicates, and that they took time.

 There is nothing to show whether Melchizedek had known

either Abram or Bera before this time, but the close

neighborhood of the Cities of the Plains, where Bera ruled,

and the plain of Mamre, where Abram dwelt, and Salem, the

home of Melchizedek, justifies the assumption that they were

acquainted. Furthermore, having in mind the character of the

men of Sodom–”wicked and sinners before the Lord

exceedingly"–and then remembering that Melchizedek was a

man of great righteousness, standing throughout all time as

the type of the high priest, with an order of the priesthood

named after him, and that Abram had seemingly already

sought for his "appointment unto the priesthood," it is safe to

assume that Abram entered the conference with some

acquaintance with Melchizedek and that Melchizedek was

predisposed towards Abram.

But when the curtain goes up again the preliminaries,

whatever they were and however long they took, are nearly

over; the alignment of the powers is now clear. Abram and

Melchizedek have come to a perfect understanding not only

of the matter immediately in hand, but, we must assume, of

their mutual relationships, temporal and spiritual. New light

had come to both.

What Course Would Abram Take?

ABRAM  had furthermore reached definite conclusions

regarding his own personal course, with the counsel, we must

assume, of Melchizedek; he had determined the question

whether his promised nation should be an empire of worldly

splendor and international political power, and dominion, or

an empire of the spirit with men's souls, not men's bodies, as

the wealth, the power, and the reward. From this point Abram

moves forward unerringly, speedily, in his foreordained

course.

The final act of the preliminaries now takes place. The

accord reached between these two great souls moves to its

completion.



Melchizedek blessed Abram and said:

"Blessed be Abram of the most high God, possessor of
heaven and earth. And blessed be the most high God,
which hath delivered thine enemies into thine hand." (Gen.
14:19-20)

And Abram, yielding obedience to Melchizedek and his

priesthood, "gave him tithes of all." (Thus vindicating that "all"

were Abram's to deal with as he saw fit.)

The scene now moves to the conference tent, a scene of

which we likewise have no detailed record.

It is most significant that Abram became the sole head of

this negotiation; that there is no record of even a consultation

with his Amorite allies, though we must believe that only by

some common counsel and consent, did Abram become the

sole negotiator.

W e may assume that Bera, having seen the prodigality (as

he would have considered it) with which Abram dealt with the

captured goods by tithing them to Melchizedek, would come

into the conference with some apprehension, perhaps

irritation and sullenness. He might well have wondered

whether he could get anything at all, yet he would never forget

that Lot would be later hunting favors from him (unless

he-Bera-was to be wiped out, of which it seems certain there

was no indication), and therefore Abram would be put under

the necessity of placating him.

It would be probable that during the preliminaries between

Abram and Melchizedek, the Amorites–Mamre, Aner, and

Eschel–would be assured by Abram that they would be taken

care of. This much would be necessary in order that Abram

should have their support, or at least not their open enmity.

Yet experience in the council tent would have taught the

Amorites that even the best intentioned preliminary

understandings might go astray in the final "trade out" in the

council. So they came to the tent anxious and nervous.

Then Abram's own trained servants must have fastened

their eyes upon some choice bit of jewelry, or some trappings

for their camels, or pieces of household utensil or equipment,

or it may be upon some likely looking maid as a slave. They

would surely be expecting something out of this campaign in

addition to the recapture of Lot and his household, with whom

they had already quarreled and with whom they were most

likely on bad terms. One can see them standing about outside

the tent, guessing, probably grumbling; more than likely

chafing with Lot's herdsmen, bickering and deriding them

over their capture, and even quarreling.

Abram Faces the Test!

WHEN the council opened Bera made his proposal. It was

brief, to the point, and understandable.

"Give me the persons, and take the goods to thyself," he

said to Abram.

Bera must have had in mind several points:

The goods had already been reduced by a tenth by

Abram's gift to Melchizedek; Abram had already dealt with

them as his own; and Bera might suppose Abram to be more

anxious about wealth than about persons to feed.

Bera would have in mind also that while he might be a king

without "goods" (which would come later) yet he could not be

a king without subjects; furthermore, he also may have

observed some comely maidens and strong men whom he

would wish as slaves, for slaves were then a prime kingly

consideration and necessity.

Bera may, finally, have decided to attempt to put Abram

under some sort of obligation to him by a seeming voluntary

surrender of any claim at all to the "goods," to which

incidentally he had no right, and Abram's reply indicates that

he may actually have had some inkling or suspicion of this

last consideration.

To appreciate Abram's attitude and reply it must be

remembered that Bera's whole performance–in making any

request–was, under the rules of war (and so far as we know

the circumstances) both insolent and presumptuous. As booty

of war, everything belonged to Abram and his Amorite

Confederates.

The record does not show whether Abram took any time

to consider Bera's proposal, but the spontaneous character

and the categorical nature of the terms of the reply, indicates

the response came immediately after the proposal. Abram

had his mind fully matured, his course definitely determined.

He answered:

"I have lift up mine hand unto the Lord, the most high
God, the possessor of heaven and earth, that I will not take
from a thread even to a shoelatchet, and that I will not take
anything that is thine, lest thou shouldest say, I have made
Abram rich." (Gen. 14:23)

Here Abram surrenders up all his own right to the booty

from whatever source, and especially any taken from Bera

because he does not wish to be placed under any obligation

to Bera. The very terms of this self-effacement indicate the

irritation, resentment, and disgust almost to loathing, which

Abram felt for Bera: "I will not take any thing that is thine, lest

thou shouldest say, I have made Abram rich." One can nearly

hear an aside remark from Abram: "I have had nothing to do

with you; I shall have nothing to do with you; you are without

ability, you are impotent, you are unclean, a subject for God's

wrath."

THERE must have come into the face of Bera as he heard

this, a look of gloating and greedy satisfaction, for to men of

his type the ironical rebuke in Abram's words, the disgust,

would be completely lost. Bera would think only of the

restoration coming to him, and he would visualize it, as

all-everything-that had been taken from him. His was a

seeming, complete victory of impudent selfishness; but his

triumph was to be but momentary.

Also one can see the despairing disappointment and

disgust that came into the faces of Abram's servants that they

should take nothing from the conflict, they who made the

pursuit and risked their lives for Lot and his household. Over

the countenances of the Amorites there must have crept

great anxiety: "Is this alien idealist going not only to give up

his own rights but to rob us of our rights too?" One might

imagine a clutching of weapons, as an earnest of what Bera,

or maybe Abram, m ight have to fear from them if they went

from the council tent empty-handed.

But to this general abandonment of right to the spoils,

Abram immediately added two exceptions: "Save only that

which the young men have eaten." This meant the expenses

of the war were to be met from what were "enemy goods"

(because taken from the enemy.) That is, the enemy must

pay for the war-a principle which Sherman invoked in his



March to the Sea, and which lay behind the demand of the

Allies, at the end of the W orld W ar, the demand for

reparations and the cost of occupation of the Rhineland. In

other words, Abram did not intend to lose anything by the

campaign. However, we must assume that this expense

came from the general booty and not from Bera's recaptured

goods only. Of this, however, Bera would not at the moment

be sure, and one can fancy a glint of hatred in his eye as he

sees loom up the possibility that he may lose from that which

he expected, in the first moments, to gain.

This reservation might measurably appease the

resentment of Abram's servants, though they would still be

glowering at Lot's servants and visiting upon them their

sarcastic resentment and contempt, but it would leave the

Amorites still anxious. But Abram continued, and apparently

immediately:

"And the portion of the men which went with me, Aner,
Eschel, and Mamre, let them have their portion." (Gen.
14:24)

 As Abram thus finished his ultimatum–for such it was–it

left no loophole for further dickering or trading on the broad

outlines; the ultimatum was surcharged with the sense of

dominating power and high moral purpose of the speaker.

One can see the relief that came to the Amorites and hear

their murmurs of approval as Abram thus closed the

negotiations; one can feel that the glint of hatred in Bera's eye

has now become a glower of rage as he sees his rivals, the

Amorites, taking from that which had been his; for Abram

exempted nothing from the toll that was to go to his allies, it

embraced Bera's goods also. Abram's servants had only the

consolation that from the king that harbored Lot and his

servants something had been taken.

As Abram rose and in power and dignity walked from the

tent, the conference was over, for while there was left the

division of the spoils among the Amorite allies, the principles

had been laid down, the details only were left. Abram had

finished.

Abram Passes the Test!

THE dramatics of the conference were perfect; they

showed Abram a great dramatist. He played with Bera as

Portia played with Shylock; but Abram's play was real, the

other a figment of the poet's imagination.

But Abram had shown himself more than a dramatist. His

campaign, short, brilliant, successful, had shown him a

surpassing military leader. His conduct at the conference had

demonstrated his genius as a diplomatist; no conference

(ancient or modern) was handled with greater skill or wisdom.

The principles which underlay and guided his diplomacy

marked him as a great statesman. Out of all the courses that

were open to him–and they were many, and, as we have

seen, alluring–he chose the right course judged in the light of

history. This is an achievement few men can claim in all the

record of the world. Abram had put behind him ambition, thirst

for worldly power and dominion; he had chosen not the

empire of the flesh but the dominion of the spirit. Finally, and

most importantly, he had met the wishes of the Divine, for:

"After these things the word of the Lord came unto Abram
in a vision, saying, Fear not, Abram: I am thy shield, and thy

exceeding great reward." (Gen. 15:1)

So ended the first international conference. Abram, by his

self-denial in the division of the war spoils and in the

readjustments of world power, became the forerunner, by

some 4,000 years, of an America at the peace-table of

Versailles.

A word or two may be said of Melchizedek–“the king of

Righteousness." This is the sole instance in which he appears

in Biblical history. Of this appearance we know only that he

was king of Salem, that he "brought forth bread and wine" for

the delegates (as we would say) to the conference, that he

was "a priest of the most high," that he blessed Abram, and

that Abram gave him tithes. W e also know that he conferred

upon Abram the priesthood which bears his name. Yet has

his name lived, revered and honored. On the spiritual history

of the world, he has exercised a great and far-reaching

influence. The Psalmist sang: "The Lord said unto my Lord *

* * thou art a priest forever after the order of Melchizedek."

(Ps. CX:1-4.)


